Minutes of Joint Meeting of SAC-12 and NCAC-15 Meeting – February 24-25, 2010

Location – University of Arkansas Campus. 
Housekeeping issues – Rob Wiedenmann
Introductions – John Obrycki (JO), Tim Schowalter (TS), Carl Jones (CJ), Jim English (JE), Tom Phillips (TP), George Kennedy (GK), Rick Bennett (RB), Kevin Heinz (KH), Phil Mulder (PM), Sue Blodgett (SB), Gary Brewer (GB), Lee Solter (LS), Del Delfosse (DD), Clarence Collison (CC), Rob Weidenmann (RW). 
Start meeting 8:30am. -  February 24, 2010

Additions to agenda:

Discuss continuing to combine southern and northcentral region department head meetings. Group decided to entertain that option on second day. 
Agenda approved. 

Opening comments from Heinz
Unit Reports and Departmental Status – SAC-12 members only reported here. Comments from other representatives during general discussion are also included. 
Mississippi State – CC
Since 1994, have been combined entomology and plant pathology. 17 Entomology and 10 Plant Pathology faculty, 16 adjuncts. Done relatively well since combining. Two vacant positions with no indication of them being filled. 

Plant and Soil Science composed of Agronomy, Horticulture and Soil Science have not done so well. EPP Department now being considered for merging with Plant and Soil Science. IPM now part of undergrad program in Agronomy. Also, may be combining colleges - new college that incorporates the existing College of Forest Resources and the existing College of Agriculture and Life Sciences. 

EPP with 16, seven M.S. and nine Ph.D. graduate students. 

Eight percent cut this year another 5% next year and 10% the following year. Retirement incentive will soon be offered ½ salary offered one time. No salary raises in 2009.

Terrible growing conditions in state in 2009, wet/cold spring and too much rain in fall. No boll weevils trapped in MS. Numerous exotic species (Raspberry Crazy ant, exotic crazy ant (vector for citrus greening), red bay ambrosia beetle (vector of red bay laurel wilt found in Jackson Co.), sudden oak death). 

General Discussion - Student credit hours issue brought up by Rick about an undergrad program necessity. Do not have an insects and society course for non-majors. Answering to legislative board, need for an undergrad program. KH -TAMU concentrates on head count, student contact hours and concentrated student contact hours. TAMU Plant pathology focuses not on PLP but on a separate degree on conservation biology. DD-MSU cutting off courses with less than 10 students enrolled. Low numbers but concentrate on uniqueness of program. JE - UMo dept. teaching a plant anatomy class. GK - NCSU built distance education courses with more resources into these. Question of whether there was a sustainable market for that? GB-Nebraska 400 students in general entomology class 100 or so in insects and society. Key is good faculty that want to advise students. 
Discussion - GB in Nebraska they provide new folks a TA and nominate them for awards. KH - TAMU faculty who taught more brought in more grants.  

Oklahoma State (PM) – 14 tenure track and 3 non-tenure track in entomology, 12 tenure track and 1 non-tenure track in plant pathology. Twenty adjuncts in department, eight are entomologists. Currently 4 positions are vacant and will likely remain that way for at least two years. 

Currently 24 undergraduate majors in entomology, no major in plant pathology undergraduate. Currently, 37 graduate students in the department, 22 in entomology and 15 in plant pathology. Numbers are somewhat deceiving as the M.S. program is a combined Ento/PLP program. Currently 19 M.S. students and 18 PhD student, nine in each discipline. 

No new faculty positions in entomology in 2009, one in plant pathology in 2009, associated with our National Institute for Microbial Forensics and Food and Agricultural Biosecurity (NIMFFAB). 

Program changes in 2009, reduced our credit requirements down to 120 from 130 for undergraduates. Adopted a new option, “Bioforensics, Premedical, Preveterinary” along with our already existing “Biology and Ecology” Option. Approved for an IPM minor in our department. Also submitted for a graduate minor in both disciplines. 

Budget situation - Tax collections are down nearly 30% since the start of FY10. Funding in July 2010 was 20% less than previous year. Five percent rescissions were instituted starting in August of 2009 and have continued every month since. These are being absorbed by carryover at the Division level so far. Anticipated cuts for FY11 will likely approach 10%. No furloughs to date, however, an early retirement incentive resulted in 65 positions across the entire division; only about 16 of those are tenure track positions. Because of cushion from stimulus monies, unless things turn around dramatically, the worst may be in front of us instead of behind us. No salary program in 2009 and none in sight for near and maybe even distant future. 

Growing conditions and pest status – Excellent growing conditions except extremely wet throughout the year. This made it an excellent environment for certain insect (pecan weevil) and plant disease (pecan scab) problems.
Discussion about distance education course offerings was brought up and TP said KSU was offering grants for distance education courses. $100 for each student going back to faculty. 

Louisiana State – TS. In good shape. Stand alone department. 21 tenure track faculty. Lost one to retirement. Two vacancies, lost pesticide education position. Anticipate 2-3 new hires maybe. No salary program in 2009 and none anticipated next year. University budgets cut 11% in FY09 compared to 7.5% in FY09. 

Students - Thirty graduate student numbers, with M.S. and Ph.D.’s evenly divided. No undergrad major but two concentration areas, urban entomology and Ag Pest Management, with five students. Insect biology concentration area being worked on with Biological Sciences Dept. Administrative problems, LAES and LSU teaching under separate entities. Lost academic advisor position, trouble in filling this. One endowed professorship, now 5 such positions. 
Threat of reorganization of the College of Agriculture, with removal of Experimental Statistics, Ag Workforce Development, and Human Ecology to a new College of Education and Social Sciences. 

Joked about “Invasives of the month club”, indicating that they are always under threat of something new coming into port of being transported in somehow.  
Discussion ensued on tenure and promotion criteria. UT instituted normal paperwork for going up after 3 years, submit to college committee for evaluation, then have 2 years to turn problems around. KSU with professorial performance award like fourth level. AR- RW and MSU-DD with higher level opportunity. KY evaluated every year, post tenure review. TN-CJ also does post tenure review as does OSU-PM. At MSU, a chair can remove 30% of someone’s support with poor performance. TAMU tenure only guarantees 9 months salary. Three strikes and your out rule. Post tenure comical, department head with one other person in room. Three bad and on probation, wait six years have a good year and your out of trouble. 
NCSU – GK Twenty-four faculty, 4 non tenure (extension). Extension with three year contracts. Seventeen adjuncts, 17 post-docs. Six new hires in last 3 years. Hired two in last year. 2 vacancies, gave up one tenure track position and one contract position.

Launched Genetic Pest Management direction, joint appointment with genetics. Two positions with a technical position. 

Significant budget cuts. 10% plus another 4% later. Insect rearing facility phased out. Assistantships threatened to being taken, but George drawing line in sand even if it means losing technical positions. Use these to leverage grant funds. Statement of mutual expectations, all faculty operate under this. Faculty have now bought into this. Cuts in salary support for faculty help. Positions will roll over to assistantship money. Two day furlough this past year. Not being planned next year. Review of curriculum has never taken place, so they are going to do that soon. Sent out spreadsheet to organismal, suborganismal and population faculty. Faculty list courses their students take and specialization in which their students are trained. Indicate if courses listed are core or just complimentary to core. Result defines the “curriculum” each faculty member is training their students in. Group it by areas and filter by core and other courses. Faculty meeting eye opening revelation. Now they agree on what is important. Current curriculum: two courses, insect physiology/morphology and insect diversity – content being re-examined. Thinking about separate tracks in multiple areas of specialization. Shared faculty input with students and was very helpful, must be student centric. 

Graduate department. 45 grad students. An undergraduate minor has been growing in last few years. Research areas biosytematics, ecology and evolution, NSF support, arthropod management. Split appointments for most faculty and well tapped into IPM monies. Insect molecular biology, urban/med group also. Students well distributed across all areas. 28% of students end up with industry, 38% in post-docs. Only three students did not get jobs in entomology, but still got good jobs. Budget 2012 could be a train wreck, word on the street. 

TAMU – KH. Mega department. Twenty-seven tenured/tenure track faculty (TAMU), eight non-tenure track AgriLife Research faculty, fourteen non-tenure track AgriLife Extension faculty; 29 are located in College Station (spread across 10 buildings) and 20 are located in research and extension centers across the state.  Expect to fill the Charles R. Parencia chair in cotton entomology (a campus tenure track position) in 2010.  In addition, the department is home to the Texas Apiary Inspection Service (a state regulatory agency associated with bee keeping with 5 FTE) and the statewide IPM program, with 25 extension program specialists/extension agents IPM scattered across the state.    Changes in federal funding of the IPM program have created challenges in the ability to refill empty positions.    5.75% cut during the biennium and no salary increases.  
Students and majors - Two undergrad degrees, entomology and forensic and investigative science. 100 entomology majors and double majors, still small among 45,000 total student body. Addition of the forensics degree was an outgrowth of student demand for forensics rather that a forensic entomology track (which the department had offered) coupled with department expertise in problem solving research.  Forensics growing at 300% per year, 80+ currently.  To insure the quality of the program, and enrollment management plan has been implemented whereby students must have a 3.0 gpa to access upper division forensic and investigative sciences courses.  The forensics program is the only official pre-law degree listed in the undergraduate catalog.  Outlets are law school, medical school (as medical examiners, etc), graduate school in the life sciences (the degree is a rigorous life science degree), and employment in homeland security, forensic laboratories, etc.  Surveys conducted during CY ’09 revealed 67% of students at graduation have either a job offer, acceptance into a graduate program, or will embark on a planned international travel experience.  Graduate Program.  Currently, there are 55 graduate students (approximately 60% doctoral), but the department wishes to grow to 70 students with the same MS/Ph.D. mix.  Recruitment programs are based on use of a graduate recruiting weekend whereby candidates are prescreened from which 6 are invited to campus.  Highly effective in identifying quality students who often secure university and/or college-level support which aides in the success of the program.  To date, 14 students have been run through the program with half enrolling in the entomology graduate degree program.  In addition, the department is the first to be an NSF-funded REU (Research experience for undergrad) site.  Two students (from a possible 16) have been successfully recruited into the graduate degree program from the REU.  Funding for graduate students is primarily driven from extramural grant support as the department has no GRA’s and only 2.5 FTE for TA’s.  The department awards two graduate student scholarships with a combined value of $13,000 per year.  Five year running averages in extramural grant support has risen to $145K per faculty member per year. Research expertise in half dozen areas that includes systematics and evolution (collection space is a problem), plant-insect interactions, IPM, vector biology (plant or animal), and suborganismal biology.  The sixth area, forensics and investigative sciences, is being developed as part of statewide interdisciplinary group of research faculty.  Funding for this program could be stimulated by the National Institute for Justice, which is expected to have a funding base as large as NSF).  In addition, outreach activities through this program are through partnership with the TEEX Police officer training academy. 
Administration – Has answered to fifteen different bosses in last seven years.  As a result, the DH must look broadly across the field and avoid the temptation to react quickly to new programs. Recently, College and AgriLife administrations somewhat decentralized budgeting with the majority of local budgeting occurring at the level of the department. As a result, the department pays 75% of all start up costs; which currently are at the level of $425,000.  . As a result, the DH has had to take a very strong entrepreneurial view to resource acquisition meaning that 30% of Kevin’s time is allocated to various aspects of fund raising.  As a result, discretionary endowments have grown at the rate of 16% per year over the last seven years.   Education of external groups is continuous and includes development of three “WOW” slides every month.  Three elements are included on every slide: statement of a problem, how the problem was addressed, and the impact of the solution to society, the discipline, etc.
Research is in part stimulated with an internal grants program, whereby a grant process is utilized and submissions are reviewed by an internal group of faculty who are excluded from making a submission.  An average of $50K given out each year; and results from a faculty survey demonstrate that for every dollar awarded through the internal grant program, faculty generate an additional 10 dollars.  . Just opened new honey bee facility, and have begun the silent phase for construction of a new urban and structural facility. Currently experiencing a 5.75 rescission and reduction of FY11 budgets.  No layoffs are expected, but rainy day funds will be drained to cover the reduction.  In the process of filling the Charles R. Parencia Jr. Chair in cotton entomology, and hope to complete the search this year

Discussion:  SB, annual letter (friends of dept) and developing their own list. More personal than newsletter. TAMU image salon, cards with picture. Meet with former Aggies and follow up with salon card. Web presence, lazy man’s way to sell story, couple of tricks to make sure that you’re at top of list. Create things that can be placed on multiple websites, and U-tube websites. Podcasts and emphasis on cool entomology issues. Started 2 weeks before Xmas, 12,000 hits per week. Interested in non entomologists. Nebraska – Brewer. Budgets have not hit them hard. Technical support hit hard but ento does not have a lot of these. Next round hit IT and that did not affect them hard. 3 new faculty, Bradshaw in Scottsbluff, Nick Miller Stress biology, Ashley Hall forensic biologist (30% with biochem). 9 month appts. All new ones will be 9 months. 30 grad students. Distance edu program MS program but not a research degree about 120 students. 70-80’s student credit hours. $130K value each year, ½ to instructors and other half to dept for TA support. Must contribute to university as a dept. Undergrad major restarted 20 students, now 16 will rebound next year. Applied science major in general agriculture. Now revised as Applied Science. Forensics Science major 3 years old with 87 students, eventually 150 students, four grads last year. Life Sciences initiative to effect undergrad edu and positions.  Chancellor wants to grow molecular biology. Interested in developing a plant stress initiative (grad program). New hires directed this way. Enrollment allow for Ashley hire. Base curriculum for all life sciences majors. Significant renovation, Entomology Hall now. Forestry vacated and soon remodeling. Forensics looking at law school, police, fire, med school, food safety. Merging life science with regulatory and loss. 

Texas Pest Problems.  Past year was a drought year, so insect numbers were relatively low with occasional outbreaks. Pest issues included; Formosan Termites in Brazos County, Raspberry crazy ant, fall armyworm, boll weevil eradication issues in south Texas, spider mites in corn, stink bugs in coastal bend of Texas. 

Arkansas – RW. 17.25 faculty, seven adjuncts, and 1 post-doc. Two retirement incentives were taken. One hired back to teach a class. Campus hiring freeze but not in Agriculture. Combining med entomology and veterinary entomology positions. 

Enrollment about same. 17 graduate students funded 14 hard money state money. Returning money to faculty that employ grad students on grants. New major in sustainability (at College level – not Department).

Program Associate in Apiculture, 100% extension. Fight with state Dept of Higher Education for Ph.D. program for low productivity, successful. Defended the need for the continued program. Just below 2 per year on PhD and just above on M.S. Vice President of Agriculture retiring in July. New Associate VP for Extension. New Provost. Searching for new Dean. No raises this year. No furloughs. Small midyear recession. 8% recurring cuts out of M&O. 

General discipline highlights – Extremely wet year, affecting harvest and yields. Increased use of insecticides in soybean due to redbanded stink bug and boll weevil. Cotton acreage down to 520,000, soybeans up to 600,000. No boll weevils caught in traps and some are ready to declare it eradicated. RW urged the plant board to not make that declaration. 

Georgia – Ray Noblet Not in attendance but sent report. 

Twenty-eight faculty, 12 adjuncts, 8 post-docs, and four non tenure track faculty. One new hire in 2009, insect host-symbiont relationships person. Four vacant positions, with uncertainty of when they will be filled. 

Students – Twenty undergraduates in Entomology stand alone program, 40 graduate students, 25 M.S. and 15 Ph.D.

Expanded program to emphasize IPM through a non-tenure track faculty hire and an invasive species center at Tipton is in development. The plant vector biology initiative at the Tifton campus has gotten off to a good start. Overall, the molecular biology programs including host pathogen relationships/immunology and Bt research are growing modestly. Forest entomology program has been a casualty of the economy. We have dropped several low enrollment courses and starting offering high enrollment courses more often to generate more student contact hours. UGA has also started a new Medical 
School and its first students will be admitted this fall. 
Summary of first day. General trends in entomology departments being defended effectively in various states. Undergraduate programs at risk in several states, but not Texas and Nebraska. Many budget concerns and rescissions turn back by Colleges and even some departments. About ¼ of the departments had furloughs, but with minor effects for most part. New positions on hold in most locations. Funding more challenging but readily available and more lucrative when connected with national priorities. Distance Education issues and invasive species discussed. Core competency in entomology. 
Day 1 Meeting adjourned at approximately 4:30pm.

Day 2 – February 25, 2010. 

Topical discussion and planning for next year. 

Motion that both groups meet together. Seconded. Just the meeting not the functions of both groups. Unanimously accepted. Inform McCutchen and Payne. Meeting location. Rob talked about Puerto Rico (SE Branch meeting in 2011), Washington DC, Padre Island, Pensacola, Knoxville, Brookings, Lubbock, and Amarillo. March 19-22, 2011 SE Branch meeting in San Juan, Puerto Rico. Puerto Rico as top option. Florida location as second option. Before SE Branch Meeting (Friday and Saturday). Homestead timing late February to early March. George Kennedy elected as recorder for next year, rotates to Chair in 2012, Mulder Chair in 2011. Sue Blodgett elected as recorder of NCAC-15 next year, Delfosse Chair in 2011. 

Mentoring new faculty GB asked about this topic. Not too many out there but few read them. TAMU appoints a mentoring committee (two people) and offers that as a mentor. Pay for a couple of lunches per year. Not monitored at all. SB they have a committee and she meets with Executive Committee to see how things are going. KY establishing a couple of members a few months after appointment. TS new faculty meet with a mentoring committee and meet with him once a year. DD meets with them and mentoring group and requires a self assessment statement evaluation each six months. CJ found that good associate professor a better mentor than older professors. TP annual evaluation, he serves as mentor. KH takes them to a meeting or two on how to do something and then talks with them about the meeting. Usually takes one or two small groups to lunch and asks how things are going. International faculty member that is not outgoing is a bit of a problem. GK has three person committee that meets at least once per year and helps them prepare their annual evaluation. Has to make certain that it is a mentoring relationship not a evaluation relationship. Faculty members to help with grant reviews. KH at one time asked Emeritus Faculty to help in reviewing grants. Workshops commonly attended by new faculty. PM meets with new faculty regularly and formally once per year and assigns a faculty mentor to new faculty. 
Guidelines for evaluation – TAMU 7 things listed. Extension differs from many other locations. Must have a TAMU appointment (College Station) these have research and teaching appointments to be tenured. Agencies are independent of the university. Three subcommittees for tenure and promotion, because non TAMU appointments cannot count toward tenure. MS has one RPT committee takes action goes to college and provost and non-tenure position goes to director of extension. No minimum teaching appointment for tenure at MS but must have teaching appointment. TX dept heads not allowed a research program. New base for new dept. head much lower. Most universities have tenured extension faculty. Much variability across the various universities on tenure and evaluation of people with different appointments. 

Branch meeting functioning and other issues related to submissions and members. Paper submissions and poster submissions down more and more. More specialized meetings that compete with branch meetings. Need programmatic change to attract more. Using branch meetings for grad or undergrad students, post-docs to start symposia topics. Primarily student activities for branch meetings have a workshop or something for students that would enhance it. Go more with symposia, students responsible for at least one symposia. Crops oriented symposia dropping off. Finding a niche for serving the people that attend. Finding a value to the faculty and student. National meeting mostly networking, not too many research ideas, and students get over run. Branch meetings they are looking to bring something home. Involve a campus visit on a weekend (for undergrads) inside of the academic calendar. Financial implications and proximity. ESA needs to figure out undergrads. Cost of sending electronic newsletter and American Entomologist. Plus include any added value. Undergrads have to tell about 3 people they met and tell us something about them. 

DD theme of meeting consideration. Speak out about important issues to get us known. White papers some years ago (GK), problem was not nimble enough to respond in a timely manner because of process they had to go through. New structure allows for this. Structure your symposia and proceedings tight enough to evolve into a positional theme (biofuels, invasive species, etc.). Identify, clarify and speak out (maybe DD’s theme). Climate change and other issues involving insects. Ecologists are addressing some of the bigger issues, but may not appreciate the microcosms of involvement. Help faculty identify bridges, department heads can identify those ties and help guide faculty. Reaching outside our own science (insects sticking to windshield @ 60mph), obesity, point source pollution, etc. 
Day 2 Meeting adjourned at approximately 12 noon. 

